CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 12 APRIL 2007 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Stevenson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Bradley, Earp (substitute for Cllr Lishman), Fisher, Glover (substitute for Cllr Quilter), Stockdale (substitute for Cllr Styth) and Warwick

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillors Mitchelson (Leader – Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder), Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder), M Bowman (Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder) attended part of the meeting.

CROS.27/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Stevenson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct in respect of agenda item A.12 – Asset Review.  He stated that the that the interest was in respect of his employment.  He had sought legal advice and if discussions went into specific details he would upgrade his interest to personal and prejudicial interest and he would leave the meeting.

CROS.28/07
AGENDA

RESOLVED – 1) That Report CORP.02/07 - Use of resources 2006/07 be accepted as an urgent item of business

2) That Report DS.37/07 - Asset Review be taken as the last item of business.

CROS.29/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 11 January 2007 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

CROS.30/07
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.31/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented the Work Programme for 2006/07.

RESOLVED –  That the Work Programme be noted.

CROS.32/07
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT


TO THIS COMMITTEE

(a)
The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.32/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April – 31 July 2007) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 April – 31 July 2007) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(b) RESOLVED – That it be noted that there were no items scheduled in the Forward Plan to be considered at the meeting which had not been included on the agenda.

CROS.33/07
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE -EX.056/07 Carlisle Sustainable Community Strategy
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.056/07 setting out the decision of the Executive on 19 March 2007 in response to the comments of this Committee on the Carlisle Sustainable Community Strategy.

The Executive's decision was:

“1.
That the latest draft of the Sustainable Community Plan for Carlisle, as tabled at the meeting (Version 9) be approved as the draft Sustainable Community Plan.

2.
That the draft Sustainable Community Plan be subjected to a Plain English Review, with the final version reported back to the Executive on 23 April 2007 for final consideration and recommendation to the City Council on 1 May 2007.”

RESOLVED – That the Committee notes the Executive's decision.

CROS.34/07
LOCAL GOVERNMENT IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME – 



PEER CHALLENGE OF CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted Report CE.14/07 presenting the findings of the Improvement and Development Agency (IDeA) Peer Challenge of the City Council and outlining the Senior Management Team's approach to addressing the issues identified therein.  

Dr Gooding reported that the peer review team had visited the City Council between 25 and 27 September 2006.  He then outlined each of the recommendations made in the Peer review report and the Senior Management Team's response to the challenges in the report, including actions, responsible person and timescales.  The recommendations related to:

*  Ambition

*  Decision making and scrutiny

*  Customer focus

*  Delivering through partnerships

*  Performance Management

*  Organisational design and development

*  Managing people

The Executive had decided:

“1.  
That the report and the Senior Management Team's response to the Peer Challenge be welcomed.

2.  
That the Executive agrees that instead of producing a separate Action Plan, actions to progress the recommendations in the Peer Review should be integrated into the existing mainstream planning of the organisation by including them in existing actions plans e.g. Corporate Plan and Service Plans.

3.  
That the Executive will proceed on the basis of the Leader's statement outlined above.

4.  
That the timetable for progressing the recommendations of the Peer review, as set out in Report CE.14/07 be endorsed.

5.  
That the report be referred to Overview and Scrutiny to seek views on relevant aspects of the peer review.”

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
A Member raised concerns that the action plan did not have specific details and asked when more detailed information on actions would be available.

Dr Gooding responded that the timescale of the actions would be a matter for Members to determine.

The Leader stated that it was agreed in principle how the actions would be progressed and that the plan would have some timescales allocated when the Committee next monitored the action plan.  The Executive had attended a joint meeting with the Senior Management Team to discuss how the actions fit in with other Council plans.

b)
A Member commented that the Council’s Constitution is mentioned in the report and asked if the Peer Challenge would be an opportunity for the Constitution to be reviewed.  The Constitution had been in place since 2001 and a review would ensure that that the Constitution was fit for purpose and would give all members the opportunity to be involved in the decision making process.

The Leader agreed that Constitution has had minor amendments since it was adopted and a review could involve Members, look at the formation of Overview and Scrutiny and the number of Committees.

c)
A Member raised concerns that if the actions to progress the recommendations in the Peer Review were integrated into existing plans, there would be no way to monitor the outcomes.

Dr Gooding responded that a separate table of the actions and outcomes will be maintained for monitoring purposes.

d)
In response to a Member’s question Dr Gooding stated that there was an issue regarding awareness of middle managers of the priorities and direction of the Council.  Employees need priorities to be clear so that they know how their work fits in with the priorities.  Consideration needed to be given to what the priorities meant and how they could be communicated.

e) 
In response to a Member’s question the Leader reported that communication with Members was being investigated and part of the solution could be the introduction of Informal Council sessions.  It had been unfortunate that attendance at some of the informal Council sessions to date had been low.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report CE.14/07 and the Executive’s comments be noted

2) That the Committee looks forward to the opportunity to monitor the progress of the key strategic recommendations made in the Peer Review.

3)  That it be recommended to the Executive that during the next municipal year the Constitution and related working arrangements should be reviewed.

CROS.35/07
CORPORATE RISK REGISTER

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) presented report CE.18/07 providing Members with the quarterly update of the Corporate Risk Register.

Dr Gooding advised that any changes in the status of the risks were shown by a symbol in the movement action column of Appendix 2 of the report.  During the last quarter, the Current Action Status/Control Strategy sections had been addressed and the scoring of certain risks amended accordingly.

Dr Gooding outlined the feedback from the Audit Committee, external feedback from the Use of Resources assessment and the Peer Review.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a Member’s question Dr Gooding stated that the Shared Services risk had increased because the likelihood of more shared services had increased.  There would be more of a need, rather than a desire, for Shared Services.

b)
A Member asked for clarification of risk 4 - the potential loss of VAT reclaimed.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) responded that if the VAT the Council reclaims from Revenues and Customs (HMRC) on its exempt activities exceeds 5% of the total amount of VAT recovered, the whole amount of the VAT on the exempt activities could not be recovered. It was possible that the 5% limit may be breached and charging VAT may help, but the situation is being fully analysed.  

c)
In response to a Member’s question Dr Gooding stated that the risk for the shape of Local Government as a result of the White Paper stayed the same because details were not available.  The outcome of the bids would be released in July 2007 and then the Council could assess the associated risks.  

There was discussion on whether the risk of losing key staff due to uncertainty over Local Government reorganisation should be identified specifically in the Corporate Risk Register.

RESOLVED –  That report CE.18/07 be noted.

CROS.36/07
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL CORPORATE IMPROVEMENT 



PLAN/BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2007-2010

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted Report PPP.28/07 and gave a presentation on the second draft of the Corporate Improvement Plan 2007-2010.  The presentation highlighted the amendments that had been made since the last meeting of the Committee.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.059/07).

Ms Curr reported that the second draft of the Corporate Improvement Plan 2007-2010 incorporated the comments on the first draft from the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the results of the Cumbria wide Quality of Life Survey 2006.  Financial information had been added to the Plan.  Further analysis linking spend to corporate priorities was required and would be contained within the final draft.  The final version of the Plan would incorporate the requirements of the Best Value Performance Plan, including year end performance when it was available.

The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the updated contents of the draft Plan be approved as the basis for further consultation and development.

2.  
That it is noted that the Plan, in defining the priorities of the Council, assists current and future allocation of resources in ways that are relevant to the delivery of the priorities.

3. 
That the second draft of the Plan be referred to the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for further consultation.”

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

a) In response to Members’ questions Ms Curr stated that:

· Page 10, last paragraph, the duplicated sentence would be removed

· That the financial information contained in pages 20 to 22 would be reviewed to assess whether or not the section could be made shorter or easier to understand

b)
In response to a Member’s query regarding the timescale for Job Evaluation, Dr Gooding stated the Job Evaluation was near completion in terms of scoring, but there was still a lot of work required in terms of salaries and scales.  Negotiations had to be organised with Trade Unions regarding pay protection and back dating of salaries.  The £1 million figure in the report was 6% of the pay bill and would be used to manage any changes in the first three years.  

RESOLVED –  1) That Report PPP.28/07 be welcomed

2) That the Committee looks forward to the third opportunity to examine the Corporate Improvement Plan.

CROS.37/07
UNREASONABLE AND UNREASONABLY PERSISTENT COMPLAINTS POLICY

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted Report PPP.30/07 including the draft Unreasonable and Unreasonably Persistent Complaints Policy.  The Policy had been developed based on good practice from other local authorities and guidance notes from the Local Government Ombudsman.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.060/07).

Ms Curr advised that the Council was committed to providing responsive and accessible services including dealing with genuine enquiries, requests for information and complaints appropriately and in a timely manner.  However, there was a need to ensure that time was not misused and public money was not misspent pursuing unreasonable or unreasonably persistent complaints.  There was also a need to ensure that Council staff and Councillors were protected from unacceptable behaviour.

The Executive decided:

“1.
 That the draft Policy be welcomed and approved as the basis for consultation

2.  
That the draft Unreasonable and Unreasonably Persistent Complaints Policy be referred to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consultation.”

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
A Member raised concerns regarding the use of the word “trivia” and asked for a definition to be added.  Concerns were also raise about there being enough checks and balances in place to ensure that genuine complaints do not get missed.

Dr Gooding responded that any decisions made about persistent complainants would be made collectively by the Senior Management Team.  Members of the public would still have the right to challenge the Council and the Council would still be scrutinised by the Local Government Ombudsman.

b)
In response to Members’ questions Ms Curr stated she would investigate whether or not the Policy could be used to assist Members with persistent complainants.  She stated that the Policy would still allow Appeals Panels but would use mediation as a first step.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder raised concerns that the Policy could leave Members in a vulnerable position. If members of the public had persistently complained to the Council they could then turn to their Councillors for support and it could put Councillors in a difficult situation.

c)
A Member highlighted a policy from another authority in which the names of persistent complainants were passed on to all Councillors to make them aware that the individual has been identified as a persistent complainant.

Members had a short discussion and it was agreed that Ms Curr would consider whether the Policy could be amended to incorporate a similar arrangement.

RESOLVED –  That the Executive be informed of the Committee’s comments as detailed above.

CROS.38/07
INTERNAL COMMUNICATIONS STRATEGY

The Communications Manager (Ms Osborne) presented Report PPP.31/07 including the draft Internal Communications Strategy which outlined how improved internal communications within the organisation would contribute to the delivery of the City Council’s key priorities.

Ms Curr reported that the purpose of the Strategy was to set out how the Council would improve internal communications to develop a culture where employees and Members felt valued and were able to contribute to achieving the Council’s key priorities.

Ms Curr stated that the Chief Executive’s Sounding Board lunches and the Annual Employee Opinion Survey were key issues driving the development of the strategy.

A Member requested that Ward Members be informed of any work to be carried out, or any events to be held, in their wards.  The existing Focus magazine was informative but it would be useful to have more regular information, possibly through e-mail.  Ms Osborne replied that this option would be investigated.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) stated that the work of Area Teams had proved to be useful in keeping ward Members informed of activities in their wards and this would be improved as neighbourhood working increases.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.31/07 be welcomed as a way of improving internal communications throughout the organisation

2) That the suggested means of internal communication, as detailed above, be explored and developed in order to improve Member/officer communications.

CROS.39/07
EMPLOYEE OPNION SURVEY IMPROVEMENT PLAN

The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.32/07 advising Members of the results of the second employee opinion survey.  He highlighted changes in both style and format of the Improvement Plan.

Mr Williams reported that the Council had conducted a second employee opinion survey in December 2006, approximately one year after the first survey.  Members had received an Improvement Plan, listing management actions to address the issues emerging from the first survey, which was last monitored in December 2007.  It had been intended that an updated version of that Plan would be considered by Members at this meeting, however, a number of lessons had been identified from trying to use the Improvement Plan and from reflections at Senior Management Team following the second survey.

Mr Williams outlined the results of the second survey and explained that there would be no survey in 2007 but there would be a mini four-question survey to assist with Performance Indicators.  He explained that the Council would be assessed against the Investors in People National Standard in May/June 2007 and that they would now carry out a rolling programme of assessment over three years.  This assessment could be used to gauge employee satisfaction and measure progress with the key areas of concern, before then conducting a full third employee opinion survey in 2008.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
Members raised concerns regarding the percentage of people who had not received a minimum of 5 days learning and development in a year and the percentage of people who had not been involved in a Team Improvement Reviews.

Mr Williams stated that the learning and development target for the Council was 100% and 100% of employees were engaged in some form of learning and development, but not to the level to allow for measurement.  44% of employees had stated they had received the minimum 5 days, but training could occur in a variety of ways and the perception employees had may mean they did not recognise some of the training as actual learning and development.  There were actions in the new improvement plan to deal with learning and development and staff motivation.

b)
A Member queried why such a high percentage of employees had not received appraisals and how were the outcomes of the appraisals and training monitored.

Mr Williams responded that some of the employees who had not received an appraisal were temporary or casual employees or were on their probationary period and were therefore not eligible for appraisals.  He explained that appraisals were a confidential exercise between an employee and line manager, the results of which were sent to an identified senior manager in the Directorate.  The manager would then, whilst still respecting anonymity, feedback an analysis into a Directorate management meeting.  Appraisals were the responsibility of line managers but if an employee had not received an appraisal they could ask their manager for one.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.32/07 be welcomed

2) That the reason for the high number of employees who have not received appraisals be investigated and reported back to the Committee in the next municipal year.

CROS.40/07
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE: PROGRESS REPORT

The Programme Manager (Mr Millar) submitted report CE.20/07 outlining the  progress of Carlisle Renaissance and highlighting the following issues:

(a) Governance and Management – a joint workshop for Members and stakeholder partners had been organised during April 2007 to consider leadership and delivery models for Carlisle Renaissance.  In addition, the North West Development Agency had asked the City Council to submit a concept proposal for funding support to assist in taking forward the Renaissance agenda.  The draft concept proposal was being developed.  A Learning City Manager and Communications Officer were in post and operating within the Policy and Performance Team.

(b) Development Framework and Movement Strategy – Mr Millar outlined the timetable for the preparation, consultation and adoption of a Development Framework and Movement Strategy Policy Statement and the potential implications of the Policy Statement for the Local Plan Inquiry and the Local Development Scheme.

(c ) Economic Strategy – Overview and Scrutiny workshops on the Economic Strategy had taken place.  The final draft would be reported to Executive in June 2007.

(d) Learning City – a Learning City Manager had been appointed and a review of the Council’s Learning City Strategy was underway.  Discussion

The Executive decided on 19 March 2007:

“That the report and the progress on taking forward Carlisle Renaissance be noted”. 

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Millar stated that the Learning City Strategy had not be adopted by the City Council but the document would be used by the Learning City Manager as a basis for their work.

b) 
A Member asked if the details of the concept proposal would be considered by the Committee.

Mr Millar responded that the proposal was at a very early stage but the North West Development Agency had encouraged the Council to progress as quickly as possible.

c) 
In response to a Member’s question Mr Millar stated that regardless of the outcome of the Tesco Public Inquiry work, work on Carlisle Renaissance could continue.  There had been many options regarding the Tesco site and those options covered any outcome from the Inquiry.

RESOLVED – That Report CE.20/07 be welcomed.

CROS.41/07 
USE OF RESOURCES 2006/07

The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) presented report CORP.02/07 providing the draft results/feedback of Carlisle’s 2006/07 Use of Resources (UOR) assessment, and setting out the actions required to address Audit Commission feedback and future reporting arrangements.

Mr Mason stated that the Audit Commission’s Use of Resources assessment gave the Council a level 2 feedback, but recognised the improvements made in the last year and in particular noted improvement in respect of the Council’s Financial Standing.  As a result, the Council had been assessed at level 3 ‘performing well’ in meeting the Financial Standing Key Lines of Enquiry.  

Mr Mason explained that attached to the Report was an updated action plan detailing areas where further improvement was required to move to a level 3 UOR assessment.  That was based on the Audit Commission’s Use of resources feedback 2006/07 and new more challenging tests to be introduced in 2007/08.  

Mr Mason outlined the main areas of risk of not achieving a level 3 and he stated that providing current progress is maintained, the Council was well placed to move to level 3 ‘performing well’ in respect of Financial Reporting, Financial Management and Internal Control by 31 March 2008.  However, because of the new Audit Commission timescale of 1 April 2007, such progress would be unlikely to be recognised until the 2008/09 UOR assessment.

A Member asked when the financial training for staff and Members would take place. 

Mr Mason responded that research was being carried out to identify the needs of staff and of Elected Members and what level of training was required.  Staff training had already begun as had training for Audit Committee Members.  Training for other Members was being organised by the Head of Personnel and Development Services under the direction of the Members Learning and Development Group.

RESOLVED –  That Report CORP.02/07 be noted.

CROS.42/07  
CONSULTATION ON PRODUCTION OF ANNUAL REPORT

The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (Mr Mason) presented Report CORP.09/07 consulting Members on the production of an annual report for the 2006/07 financial year.

Mr Mason reported that an annual report would improve the external scrutiny of the Council’s priorities at the end of the financial year and would assist the Council to improve its Use of Resources Assessment for Financial Reporting.  The annual report would be a report looking back at what the Council had achieved in the previous year.  Ms Bellis (Principal Accountant) had produced a draft annual report and summary of accounts 2006/07 which were included in the report.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) stated that she had been involved in the consultation on the annual report and the timing of the report could be an issue.  The Corporate Plan would be published in June 2007 and the annual report could not be published until after the sign-off of the final accounts in September 2007.  This issue would have to be investigated.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)  
A Member suggested that the financial information contained in the Corporate Plan could be added as an Appendix to the annual report in September 2007.

b)
A Member congratulated Ms Bellis on the draft annual report stating that the document was very easy to understand and was well thought out.

RESOLVED – That officers should consider further and report back to the Committee with a recommendation on whether to publish the Annual Report in October 2007, or whether, in future years, to incorporate the Annual Report into the Best Value Performance Plan, delaying its publication until the accounts are signed off by the Audit Commission.

CROS.43/07
REPORTS FOR INFORMATION

The Committee received the following report:

(a)
Annual Efficiency Statement – 2006/07 & 2007/08

There was submitted a report of the Director of Corporate Services (CORP.08/07) providing an explanation of the Annual Efficiency Statement requirements and illustrate the efficiency items identified to date giving specific reference to the 2006/07 and 2007/08 measures.

(The meeting was adjourned at 12.15 and reconvened at 12.20 am)

CROS.44/07
ASSET REVIEW

The Director of Development Services (MS Elliot) submitted Report DS.37/07 on progress with a review of the portfolio of assets held by the City Council.  The matter was considered by the Executive on 19 February 2007 (EX.033/07) and this committee on 22 February 2007 (CROS.18/07)

Ms Elliot reminded Members of the key findings and recommendations.  The Report divided the Council’s property portfolio into a series of 11 different categories and made recommendations on each of the categories supported by a business case, reviewing current issues and setting out long term requirements, funding, timetable and risk assessment.  The Director then reviewed the current policy context for the Asset Review and outlined the concept of a Local Asset Vehicle (LAV) as a mechanism for delivering the objectives of the Asset Review.  The LAV concept would involve the establishment of a special purpose vehicle into which a public sector organisation would transfer property assets and the private sector partner would contribute cash and other resources.  Selection of a private partner would be by competitive tender.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits explained that the £100,000 outlined in the report was now no longer required.

Ms Elliot introduced Joel Dodd from English Partnerships.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

a) 
In response to a Member’s question Mr Dodd explained that a Local Asset Vehicle was a means of attracting private sector investment, skills and experience which the Council would not normally have access to.  It would enable projects to be managed at a more strategic level and by experts in that area of work.  The LAV would be a 50/50 joint venture and no one partner would have overriding power to make decisions.  The Board would have two private sector and two public sector representatives.

b)
A Member asked who the assets would belong to and what level of guarantee would there be that declared profits would be accurate.  Concerns were raised that the high income that the Council currently received from the assets would not be matched by the LAV.

Mr Dodd stated that although the Council would not own the assets it would have significant control over the assets and the profits.  The profits would be proved through market testing.  The Council would enter into the LAV with a list of key issues that they wanted from the LAV and the Council would have control through board representation.

c)
A Member highlighted agreements the Council had entered into previously and the agreements had then been sold on.  Concerns were raised that this could happen again.

Mr Dodd stated that in theory the agreement could be sold on but the Council could state specific terms regarding this in the initial agreement.  Terms and conditions for other eventualities such as the partners losing money could also be written into the agreement, although partners would have produced a business plan and carried out marketing testing to ensure their finances.

d)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Dodd stated that the creation of an LAV would not prevent the Council from setting up a City Development Company.

e)
In response to a Member’s question Ms Elliot stated that if the Unitary Authority bid goes ahead in July 2007 it would stop the transfer of assets into an LAV.  The groundwork for the LAV could still be carried out.

f)
A Member raised concerns that if the LAV went ahead the Council could lose the power of veto over the assets and if future strategies involved the assets, the Council would not be able to implement its own strategies or policies.

Mr Dodd responded that as part of the initial process the Council would carry out a feasibility study to investigate which assets would be included in the LAV and reminded Members that although the Council would not own the assets, it would still have significant powers within the partnership working arrangement.

g)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Dodd stated that there would be some costs involved in the initial process but the Council could recover the costs from the private partner, although this would affect any financial proposal they made.

h)
A Member asked it was possible for the Council to have two LAVs and split assets between them, therefore creating competition.

Mr Dodd responded that the Council could have two LAVs and it could be investigated as part of the feasibility study.

i)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Dodd stated that the Council had the ability to select its preferred partner through a tender process.  If the Council was not satisfied with any of the potential partners it had the ability to withdraw from the LAV process but it would incur costs.  As part of the initial investigation the Council would guage the general interest of potential partners.

j) 
In response to Members’ questions Ms Elliot stated that a number of options had been investigated and those options were still available if the LAV did not take place.

RESOLVED –  1)  That the Committee agrees with Executive resolution 2 – “That the Asset Management Group be requested to undertake a detailed investigation into the risks and benefits of a LAV to the City Council and present a report of their findings to a future meeting of the Executive and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.”

2)
That the Committee notes the Executive’s agreement “to the release of £100,000 from the Asset Reserve to obtain any specialist advice that may be required”, but notes the update given by the Head of revenues and Benefits Services that the £100,000 was no longer required.

CROS.45/07
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – During consideration of the previous item the Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings was suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

(The meeting ended at 1.15pm) 

